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Introduction
Welcome to this term’s Hailey School Governors’ newsletter. For staff and parents new to the school, this newsletter aims to give you a better idea of the role of the governing body and how it is working with Mrs Davies and staff members to add value to the school. 
In this edition, we will be covering the following:
· The latest school results 
· School plan priorities: 
how we did 2014/15 and what we’re doing 2015/16
· Food update
· Forthcoming parent survey

· Governing body membership
Hailey School Results
Now that the Local Authority Position statement has been sent out, which provides national school performance figures, we have been able to update the table of results for our Foundation, Key Stage 1 and Key Stage 2 classes on the website. Do take a look! http://www.hailey.oxon.sch.uk/parent-information/how-we-are-doing/
We are very proud of the good attainment and progress scores that the children achieved in their SATS. The children at the end of Key Stage 1 (year 2) outperformed national averages in reading, writing and maths for expected levels of attainment. Children at the end of Key Stage 2 (year 6 )  outperformed national averages in reading and writing for expected levels of attainment, and in maths they exceeded national averages in level 5, the higher than expected level of attainment.
In addition, the Foundation Stage Unit also outperformed the national average again this year on the percentage of children who achieved a good level of development across all the core areas. The school’s phonics score continues to outperform national scores as well.

Based on these scores, the local authority (LA) has judged the school performance to be Good overall (the highest grade possible for this assessment), which we are delighted with. The staff have all worked very hard with the children over the last year to ensure that they were able to meet or exceed expected progress, and we would like to thank them for all their efforts.  
There is always room for improvement, however. The school wants to do better across all subjects at the higher attainment levels. This is a key focus for the school’s plan this year.

School Plan Priorities
We wanted to update you on how we are doing against the priorities in our Raising Achievement Plan: the equivalent to a business plan for schools, and detail specific focus areas for 2015/16.
Priority 1: Pupil Progress and Achievement
As the results table shows, the school achieved better than expected progress across both key stages, with strong attainment scores. All our targets for attainment were met with the exception of the higher level scores, as noted above. 
Rigorous assessments informing good teaching, targeted support for children and extra teaching initiatives in maths and literacy helped the school achieve this. We were pleased that the emphasis on maths paid dividends with the Y6 level 5 scores. We will continue to push to achieve good progress for all year groups, with a particular emphasis this year on SPAG (spelling, punctuation and grammar) and writing, so we can move towards our vision of outstanding for the school.
Priority 2: Outstanding Sports Provision
Last year saw a diverse range of sports activities introduced for the children, ranging from quidditch to Boing and rugby. In addition, the school ran lunchtime sports sessions, and school teaching staff were trained by a qualified sports coach so that they can continue the high quality sessions themselves this year. New sports equipment was purchased, including the new trim trail and table tennis tables. As you are aware, the school have discounted an after-school sports club every day this term to encourage take-up as we want to continue promoting a healthy and active lifestyle for our children. Table tennis and an adventure club have been added to existing clubs. Inter-school competitions will continue; last year we ran football, swimming, rounders, year 2 Olympics & cricket. The school will continue to report against its sports spend on the website. The success of our sponsored sport event means that we expect the traversing panels to be fitted shortly.
Priority 3: Quality of Teaching
The quality of teaching and pupil engagement in classwork has been closely monitored over the past year, by the Head Teacher and independent advisors, and was judged to be good across the school, and in many cases outstanding. This is particularly pleasing, given the huge changes in the curriculum, and the higher standards expected from all our children. Our new creative curriculum is engaging pupils, and the support of parents with homework and topic work has been a vital aid which really helps to continue their learning. Lesson observations will continue, training will be provided for staff and collaboration with other schools in and beyond the Witney Schools Partnership will help us achieve an even higher proportion of outstanding teaching.
Priority 4: Behaviour and Safety
Results from school parent and pupil surveys show that Hailey School continues to provide outstanding levels of behaviour, attendance and safety, and that our school values of love and tolerance are supported strongly by the school community. Our outstanding attendance record (putting us in the top 10% of schools) will continue to be a priority as research shows high attendance benefits children’s wellbeing and development, as well as their learning. A particular focus this year will be building a sense of independence, resilience and confidence amongst our pupils to help them prepare for the next stage of their education and later life.
Priority 5: Leadership
The school has a five year plan, which sets out how we want to move towards our vision of being the best starting block for children in our care. A key objective was to explore collaboration options with other schools, to share best practice and optimise our resources.  We did not progress this last year, owing to the election and other pressing leadership priorities that arose during the year. However, we will recommence active discussions with local primary and secondary schools in the new year, some of whom have already or will be converting to academy status, as well as exploring alternative collaboration opportunities, in order to assess the best way forward. We will keep you updated of any progress.

Another key focus last year was strengthening parent engagement with the school. We trialled different communication formats with parents, like the coffee mornings and class topic displays, as part of our continuing belief that working in partnership with parents will enable us to achieve the best for our children. We ran sessions on the new curriculum, maths, homework, marking, school reports, anti-bullying and online safety. We would like to continue these sessions as parents have fed back positively about them, and would encourage as many parents as possible to attend.

A new objective for this year is the establishment of our Nursery class from January 2016. The school is working hard to prepare for its pre-school children in the New Year, in the combined Nursery and Reception class. An open afternoon will be held for parents of Foundation and Pre-school children which will be announced shortly.
Priority 6: Spiritual, Social, Moral, Physical & Cultural Development
The school aims to balance academic progress with the development of healthy, confident and caring children through a diverse offering of sports, cultural and spiritual activities, in close coordination with the church. Last year a number of initiatives were run in the school: Anti-bullying week, National Sports week, One-World week and Health & Safety week, as well as the diverse topic activities worked on by each class each term. We are proud of the school performances the children put on at Xmas and Summer, as well as the services they take part in at Church. 2015 will see ongoing provision of a diverse range of experiences for our children, including an arts week which will be added this year. Continued emphasis will be placed on the importance of physical wellbeing and a sense of respect for themselves and for others.

Food Plan Update
We have been delighted with the fantastic feedback from children and parents on our school meals provided by Edwards and Ward, ensuring fresh and more locally sourced ingredients which are cooked on the premises with an exciting menu for the children to enjoy. We want to congratulate Mrs Steele and all the lunchtime staff for their hard work. We are continuing to look for improvements, and to increase the numbers of children having school lunches as research shows they are beneficial to children’s health, social development and learning.  On the few occasions when our meals have not met a family’s expectations, we are working with Edwards and Ward to review and improve provision. 
We are also pleased to announce that Edwards and Ward have been awarded the Gold Food for Life catering mark for their provision in primary schools. To achieve Gold is no mean feat, and involves meeting rigorous, independently-set standards on managing cost-efficient, balanced meals with a higher percentage of organic, local, free range and fair trade ingredients, as well as making healthy eating easier. We will continue to engage our pupils in an appreciation of cooking, good food and healthy eating as the school aspires to outstanding provision in this area. 
Parent Survey
Our parent survey will shortly be coming out. We have listened to feedback about online verses paper communication, and as it is split 50:50 we’ve decided to see if we can give parents the option of completing the survey online this year, whilst still providing paper copies, as a trial. Please look out for information about this in book bags as the survey is a really vital way of the school getting feedback. For progress on areas raised by parents in our last survey, please visit the website: 
http://www.hailey.oxon.sch.uk/parent-information/parent-pupil-survey-results-summary-school-action-plan/action-plan-for-parent-survey/
Governing Body Membership
We currently have two co-opted vacancies on our governing body, so if you know any members of the community who might be interested in becoming a school governor, please pass their details onto the office, and encourage them to visit our website which details the role and responsibilities of a school governor. We are also exploring opportunities to engage with staff to ensure we have their voice represented on the governing body.
Co-opted



Foundation
Sue Haywood (Chair)


Anne-Marie Fisher


Roger Cantwell


Rev Neil Traynor
Ann Gibson



Staff

Sorcha Dyer



1 vacancy
2 vacancies
County 



Head Teacher

Parent
Marjorie Ottley


Debbie Davies

Eve Smith (Vice Chair)

Associate Member

       
Clerk


Nola Kinnear
Tom Dyson



Liz Jarrett

Matthew Anderson
                                                                                                          Matteo Convento



We hope you found this newsletter informative. Any comments on how it could be improved would be gratefully received; please email office.3123@hailey.oxon.sch.uk fao Eve Smith.
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